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STATEMENT OF THE CASE

On July 18, 2013, the above captioned claim came on for a

hearing at Fort Smith, Arkansas.   A pre-hearing conference was

conducted on February 20, 2013, and a pre-hearing order was filed

on February 21, 2013.   A copy of the pre-hearing order has been

marked Commission's Exhibit No. 1 and made a part of the record

without objection.

At the pre-hearing conference the parties agreed to the

following stipulations:

1. The Arkansas Workers' Compensation Commission has

jurisdiction of this claim.

2. On all relevant dates, the relationship of employee-

employer-carrier existed between the parties.

3. The claimant sustained a compensable injury to his back.
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4. The claimant is entitled to a weekly compensation rate of

$499 for temporary total disability and $374 for permanent partial

disability.

By agreement of the parties the issues to litigate are limited

to the following:

1. Whether the claimant is entitled to temporary total

disability from December 20, 2012, to a date to be determined.

2. Whether the claimant is entitled to additional medical by

Dr. Blankenship.

3. Whether the claimant’s attorney is entitled to an

attorney’s fee.

Claimant’s contentions are:

“a. The Claimant contends that he is entitled
to temporary total disability benefits and
that in spite of the fact that off-work slips
have been provided the Respondent’s attorney,
no temporary total disability benefits are
being paid at this time.

b. The Claimant contends that his attorney is
entitled to an appropriate attorney’s fee.”

Respondents’ contentions are:

“The claimant has a prior back problem
documented by MRI and medical treatment.  He
had a temporary aggravation of his prior
condition that has ended.  The need for
treatment and any disability is related to the
prior condition.  The major cause of any
permanent impairment is the previous
condition.”

The claimant, in this matter, is a fifty-five-year-old male

who has been employed by the respondent’s road department for

thirty years.  On October 11, 2011, the claimant suffered a

compensable back injury while performing his job duties for the
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respondent.  Following is the claimant’s testimony at the hearing

regarding the events surrounding his compensable injury and his

initial medical treatment:

Q. Did anything unusual happen to you on
October the 11th of 2011, while you were in
the employment of Sebastian County Road
Department?

A. Yes, sir.

Q. What?

A. I lifted a tailgate on a dump truck.  Me
and one other man, we were both going to work
with the dump truck that day.  We had to
readjust the tailgate on the angle.  And the
third man come over and was going to loosen
the chain so we could adjust it.  He pulled
the chain all the way out.  Well, we had to
let the tailgate down and get the chain held
on the other side.  Then when we went to push
the second time after he had got the chain
started back, I felt a burning pain down my
right leg and across my back like someone had
held a torch on me.

Q. Now, you said a tailgate on a dump truck.
Give us some idea how much that tailgate
weighed.

A. I would say between 5 and 600 pounds.

Q. How many people were trying to lift the
tailgate?

A. Me and one other man, Stephen Bailey.

Q. Did you immediately realize that you were
injured?

A. Yes, sir.

Q. And did you report that?

A. Yes, sir.

Q. Did you end up going to a doctor?

A. Yes, sir.
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Q. What doctor?

A. Dr. Keith Holder.”

I note that at the beginning of the hearing in this matter,

respondents’ attorney asserted that the respondents’ position had

changed and that the respondents wished to argue that the claimant

had not suffered a compensable injury on October 11, 2011.  I note

that in an order filed February 21, 2011, signed by myself, the

claimant’s attorney and the respondents’ attorney agreed that the

claimant had sustained a compensable injury to his back.  The

respondents’ request for the removal of that stipulation was denied

as it was not timely.  However, this administrative law judge did

offer the respondents the opportunity to proffer any evidence to

the Commission regarding compensability of the claimant’s back

injury.

The central issue in this matter is whether the claimant is

entitled to additional medical treatment as recommended by Dr.

Blankenship regarding his compensable back injury.  Medical records

do indicate that the claimant was seen by Dr. Keith Holder on

October 19, 2011.  Following is a portion of the medical report

from that visit:

“CHIEF COMPLAINT: Lifting with co worker to
adjust tailgate to dump truck.

HISTORY OF PRESENT ILLNESS: Stephen’s primary
problem is pain located in the lumbar region.
He describes it as shooting.  It has been 8
days since the onset of the pain.  Stephen
says that it seems to be constant.  He has
noticed that it is made worse by prolonged
standing.  He feels it is not improving.  His
pain level is 6/10.  He has had chronic back
problem since 2004 being followed by Dr.
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Standefer, Neurosurgeon in Fayetteville AR.
Last visit to him in March this year with PT.
His usual right leg symptoms have increased
since this recent incident and back pain is
prominent now.  His MRI at St. Edwards showed
vertebral problems and bulging disc, this was
2-3 years ago.  No urinating on self, no
defecating on self.  Usual right leg weakness.
No nubness in saddle area.  Has continued his
exercises for the back that was instructed
this year.

DIAGNOSIS: 1. Lumbar sprain (847.2).  2.
Herniated disc, lumbar spine, L4,5 on right
(722.1).

DISCUSSION: This is the first time I have
evaluated Stephen for this problem.  We
discussed the usual recovery from a lumbar
sprain.  We discussed his work activities.  I
explained the diagnosis to him.  He will start
an exercise program.  Stephen received a copy
of the “Visit Summary and Instructions.”  He
was given an opportunity to ask questions
about his care.  He verbalized understanding.

RECOMMENDED WORK STATUS: Stephen’s recommended
work status is restricted duty.  The effective
date for this work status is 10/19/2011.  This
work status designation ends 11/09/2011.

RECOMMENDED ACTIVITY RESTRICTIONS:
Back: Lifting should be limited to 20 pounds
or less.  Standing may be performed up to 10
minutes per hour.  Sitting may be performed up
to 10 minutes per hour.”

The claimant was again seen by Dr. Holder on November 1, 2011,

at the Occupational Medicine Clinic.  Following is a portion of the

medical records from that visit:

“HISTORY OF PRESENT ILLNESS: Stephen’s primary
problem is pain located in the lumbar region.
He describes it as shooting.  It has been 21
days since the onset of the pain.  Stephen
says that it seems to be constant.  He has
noticed that it is made worse by prolonged
standing.  He feels it is not improving.  His
pain level is 6/10.  He has had chronic back
problem since 2004 being followed by Dr.
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Standefer, Neurosurgeon in Fayetteville AR.
Last visit to him in March this year with PT.
His usual right leg symptoms have increased
since this recent incident and back pain is
prominent now.  His MRI at St. Edwards showed
vertebral problems and bulging disc, this was
2-3 years ago.  No urinating on self, no
defecating on self.  Usual right leg weakness.
No nubness in saddle area.  Has continued his
exercises for the back that was instructed
this year.  He feels that the Zanaflex at
bedtime has helped his sleep.

DIAGNOSIS: 1. Sprains/strains; lumbar (847.2).
2. (722.1).

DISCUSSION: This is the second time I have
evaluated Stephen for this problem.  We
discussed the usual recovery from a lumbar
sprain.  We discussed his work activities.  I
explained the diagnosis to him.  He will start
an exercise program.  Stephen received a copy
of the “Visit Summary and Instructions.”  He
was given an opportunity to ask questions
about his care.  He verbalized understanding
he will follow up in 3 weeks.”

At that time, Dr. Holder continued to recommend a restricted duty

work status effective from November 1, 2011, until November 21,

2011.  The claimant’s restrictions included lifting to be limited

to twenty pounds or less, standing may be performed up to ten

minutes per hour, and sitting may be performed up to ten minutes

per hour.

On November 22, 2011, the claimant was again seen by Dr.

Holder.  At that time, Dr. Holder continued the diagnosis of lumbar

sprain or strain.  I will note that in the medical record under the

heading Medical Causation Dr. Holder states, “The cause of this

problem is related to the work activities.”  Following is the

discussion portion of that medical record:
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“This is the last time I have evaluated
Stephen for this problem.  We discussed the
usual recovery from a lumbar sprain.  We
discussed his work activities.  I explained
the diagnosis to him.  He will start an
exercise program.  Stephen received a copy of
the “Visit Summary and Instructions.”  He was
given an opportunity to ask questions about
his care.  He verbalized understanding.  He
will follow up as needed.  We spent 15 minutes
discussing the findings of the MRI and the
comparison with the previous MRI.”

On December 8, 2011, the claimant was seen at Northwest

Arkansas Neurosurgery Clinic by Dr. Barry Katz.  At that time, the

claimant had a chief complaint of “back and leg pain, numbness, and

weakness worse on the right.”  Following is the plan portion of the

medical record from that visit:

“PLAN:
Comments: Mr. Prescott is a 54 year old male
with a history of back and leg pain, numbness,
and weakness worse on the right.  His MRI
shows stenosis and spondylolisthesis at L5-S1.
We talked about options including further
conservative treatment versus surgery.  At
this point, he would like to continue with
conservative treatment.  Surgery has a
reasonable chance of helping.  He will
continue on light duty at work.  I would be
happy to follow up on an as needed basis.”

On March 20, 2012, the claimant was again seen by Dr. Katz at

the Northwest Arkansas Neurosurgery Clinic.  At that time, the

claimant returned with similar back and leg pain and “presents to

change work restrictions.”  Following is the plan portion of that

medical record:

“PLAN:
Comments: Mr. Prescott is a 54 year old male
with some back and leg pain.  He has tried
some conservative treatment.  He would like to
change his work restrictions somewhat which I
think is reasonable.  He is doing ok with his
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present regimen.  We talked about further
options for treatment which he would not want
at this moment.  He will call back at any time
with any persisting or worsening symptoms.
Thank you so much.”

Also included in the medical records was a December 20, 2012,

excuse slip signed electronically by Dr. James Blankenship.  It

indicates that the claimant is unable to return to work for a

month.  I also note that another excuse slip was entered that was

signed by Dr. Blankenship which indicates that the claimant is

unable to work until April 1, 2013.  On December 20, 2012, the

claimant underwent an MRI of the lumbar spine without contrast at

Physician’s Specialty Hospital.  That MRI was performed at the

request of and read by Dr. James Blankenship.  Following are the

impressions from the claimant’s MRI:

“1. L1-L2 and L2-L3 severe chronic
degenerative changes.  There is also
significant stenosis of both of these levels
as a result of broad-based disk bulging and
facet arthropathy.

2. Marked bilateral L5 neural foraminal
narrowing with a right-sided lateral disk
protrusion at the lumbosacrum with severe disk
space degeneration and probable grade I
anterolisthesis.”

The respondents’ attorney, in this matter, also requested that

Dr. Theodore Hronas review medical records and diagnostic reports

regarding the claimant’s lumbar spine.  On February 25, 2013, Dr.

Hronas authored a letter to the respondents’ attorney regarding his

review of those medical records and diagnostic reports.  It was Dr.

Hronas’ belief that, “There are no findings on the most current
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exams to suggest an acute injury.”  He also stated that his

findings were within a reasonable degree of medical certainty.

Dr. Blankenship was deposed and questioned by both the

respondents’ attorney and claimant’s attorney regarding the

claimant’s need for surgical intervention that he had recommended.

That deposition was taken on July 8, 2013.  Following is a portion

of Dr. Blankenship’s deposition where the claimant’s attorney is

questioning him about his medical opinion regarding the claimant’s

need for surgery due to the October 11, 2011, job related accident:

“Q. If physicians who saw Mr. Prescott before
you saw him, specifically, Dr. Holder, has
opined that the October 11, 2011 job-related
accident caused injury to Mr. Prescott’s low
back, is that consistent with your opinion?

A. Yes.

Q. Is it your opinion, within a reasonable
degree of medical certainty, that the surgery
that you’re recommending is necessitated as a
result of the October 2011 accident?

A. Yes, sir.

Q. And is it in your opinion that the October
2011 accident is the major cause for Mr.
Prescott’s need for surgery?

A. Yes, sir.”

After a review of the medical records, it is clear that the

claimant did disclose his previous back difficulties to the

physicians who have treated him after the October 11, 2011,

compensable back injury.  Dr. Blankenship discusses the claimant’s

prior back problems and his current need for treatment in his

answers to the respondents’ attorney’s questions at the deposition

as follows:
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“Q. Okay.   Guess you can surmise easily the
employer’s concern because this guy already
had all this stuff, and then I think lifting
the tailgate is what you mentioned was the
problem that he reported in October of 2011.

What can you tell me that he has after October
11th of 2011 that he didn’t have on October the
10th of 2011?

A. The lateral disc herniation is what appears
to be a new finding.  Once again, we’re
comparing a good MRI with a poor-quality MRI,
but on the old MRI, I did not see the lateral
disc herniation.

I don’t have any motion X rays to so if the
degree of instability that he has now is
worse, better or the same.  What he has today
is a true weakness in the L5 nerve root which
he didn’t even have back when I asked him as
recent as October, which would be an indicator
of nerve compression over a period of time.
So there are some things and there are some
things that may or may not be there, just
based on the quality of this previous MRI.” 

In Dr. Blankenship’s deposition he was also asked about the

opinion of Dr. Hronas.  Following is Dr. Blankenship’s deposition

testimony regarding the opinion of Dr. Hronas and his own medical

opinions regarding the claimant’s diagnostic testing and need for

medical treatment:

“Q. Dr. Hronas, I believe, opined that there’s
really no way to say that anything new
happened because of the accident in 2011.
Basically, he said that this is a normal
progression of a degenerative problem, and
really nothing acute that he could tell when
comparing preinjury MRIs and postinjury MRIs.

Are you familiar with Dr. Hronas?

A. No.

Q. As a radiologist, briefly, what is their
area of study, is it diagnostic tests and MRIs
and such?
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A. Yes, it is.

Q. When he opines that there’s no way to
conclude what happened because of anything on
October the 11th of 2011, do you agree with his
finding?

A. No.

Q. And why is that?

A. Because I had the opportunity to actually
examine and talk to the patient.  And, also,
there’s no mention - he spends an awful lot of
time discussing the 2-3, and actually has some
nice little drawings about the 2-3 disc space
and the 1-2 and 2-3 degenerative changes,
which I completely agree with, that whether
there have been any changes there or not don’t
matter because they’re not clinically relevant
right now.

He does comment on the Grade 1
spondylolisthesis at the lumbar sacrum which,
once again, I would concur was present on the
original MRI at least.  We still don’t have
motion X rays from back then to see if there’s
that much instability.

I do not see that he has commented at all
about the lateral disc herniation on the
right-hand side at the L5-S1, so I can’t agree
with that because he has not even mentioned
one way or the other whether he thought it was
there or not.”

During the deposition of Dr. Blankenship, he was extensively

questioned about changes in the claimant’s MRIs over time.  He was

also questioned about Dr. Barry Katz’s interpretation of those

changes.  Following is Dr. Blankenship’s deposition testimony

regarding Dr. Katz’s opinion and his opinion of changes to the

claimant’s MRIs due to his October 11, 2011, compensable injury:

“Q. Okay.  Are you familiar with Dr. Barry
Katz?

A. Yes.
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Q. And Dr. Katz also opined that I doubt what
we see on the films will change because of the
accident.  He states his symptoms have
changed.

Do you agree that what we see on the films
wasn’t changed because of the accident?

A. I’ve already testified to this at least
twice, but, yes, I do think there’s a change
on the MRI from the one that was done after
his injury than the one that was done before,
the lateral disc herniation.

Q. And what is that?

A. The L5-S1.

Q. Is that the only thing?

A. Looking at - I can’t state that with
absolute certainty because I haven’t looked at
these two MRIs side by side in almost nine
months.  As far as my reports and my
recollection, that was the one thing that I
noted that I thought was different between the
two MRIs.”

After reviewing the claimant’s testimony, medical evidence

presented in this matter, and the deposition testimony of Dr.

Blankenship, I do believe that the surgical intervention

recommended by Dr. Blankenship is reasonable and necessary medical

treatment related to the claimant’s compensable October 11, 2011,

back injury.  The reasonable and necessary medical treatment would

also include any follow up treatment due to surgical intervention.

The claimant has also asked the Commission to consider his

entitlement to temporary total disability benefits from December

20, 2012, to a date yet to be determined.  I note for the record

that Dr. Blankenship did remove the claimant from work on December

20, 2012, and in his deposition testimony indicated that the
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claimant’s condition continued to worsen and that he had removed

him from work activities.  I find that the claimant is entitled to

temporary total disability benefits from December 20, 2012, to a

date yet to be determined.

From a review of the record as a whole, to include medical

reports, documents, and other matters properly before the

Commission, and having had an opportunity to hear the testimony of

the witness and to observe his demeanor, the following findings of

fact and conclusions of law are made in accordance with A.C.A. §11-

9-704:

FINDINGS OF FACT & CONCLUSIONS OF LAW

1. The stipulations agreed to by the parties at the pre-

hearing conference conducted on February 20, 2013, and contained in

a pre-hearing order filed February 21, 2013, are hereby accepted as

fact.

2. The claimant has proven by a preponderance of the evidence

that the medical treatment recommended by Dr. Blankenship in the

form of surgical intervention is both reasonable and necessary

medical treatment for his compensable October 11, 2011, injury.

This is to include any follow up care from that surgical

intervention.

3. The claimant has proven by a preponderance of the evidence

that he is entitled to temporary total disability benefits from

December 20, 2012, to a date yet to be determined.
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4. The claimant’s attorney is entitled to an attorney’s fee in

this matter in accordance with the Arkansas Workers’ Compensation

Act and the indemnity benefits awarded herein.

ORDER

The respondents shall bear the burden of the cost of surgical

intervention recommended by Dr. James Blankenship.  This is to

include follow up care.  The respondents shall also pay the

claimant temporary total disability benefits from December 20,

2012, to a date yet to be determined.

The respondents shall pay to the claimant's attorney the

maximum statutory attorney's fee on the benefits awarded herein,

with one half of said attorney's fee to be paid by the respondents

in addition to such benefits and one half of said attorney's fee to

be withheld by the respondents from such benefits pursuant to Ark.

Code Ann. §11-9-715.

All benefits herein awarded which have heretofore accrued are

payable in a lump sum without discount.

This award shall bear the maximum legal rate of interest until

paid.

IT IS SO ORDERED.

_________________________
     ERIC PAUL WELLS
 ADMINISTRATIVE LAW JUDGE


